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1. Discussion 

Emphysematous pyelonephritis (EPN.) is a rare gas-producing 
necrotizing infection that includes the renal parenchyma and sur-
rounding tissues. It is associated with high mortality and morbidity.1 

EPN is a disease with a high risk of infection in urethral obstruction and 
DM populations, most commonly in women. A high tissue glucose level 
can provide a suitable environment for bacterial growth that produces 
gas in patients with diabetes.2 Using imaging techniques, especially 
tomographs; leads to early diagnosis and reduced emphysematous py-
elonephritis deaths. However, the consequences of serious cases are 
poor and require aggressive emergency treatment. In addition to 
percutaneous and surgical drainage with systemic antibiotic therapy, 
radical nephrectomy is a viable treatment option.3 

2. Visual case discussion 

The patient was referred to the emergency room from the outer 
center with the complaint of right flank pain. For a few days he had side 
pain, nausea, vomiting and burning while urinating. There was no co-
morbid disease other than Diabetes mellitus (DM) in his history. Their 
vitals were stable and their body temperature was 36.6 ◦C. In the 
physical examination, no pathology other than costovertebral angle 
sensitivity and diffuse defens was detected. Glaskow coma scale was 15. 
Laboratory blood testing revealed creatinine: 1.4 mg / dl, C-reactive 
protein: 194 mg / l, WBC: 5.57 × 103 / µl, blood glucose: 613.53 mg /dl, 
Urea: 56.38 mg / dl. In the blood gas pH was 7.214, pCO2: 50.6 mmHg, 
pO2: 30.5 mmHg,and HCO3: 16 mmol / l. Urinalysis revealed ketone +

positive in the urine, leukocyte ++ positive in the urine, On abdominal 
tomography, the right kidney ureter had stone and emphysematous 
pyelonephritis (EPN)-compatible abscess and diffuse air appearance 
(Fig. 1). These findings of necrotizing renal parenchyma with intra-
parenchymal gas led to the diagnosis of EPN. Fluid hydration and insulin 
infusion for diabetic ketoacidosis were initiated in the emergency 
department. Related departments were consulted. The patient was 
admitted to the urology clinic with the diagnosis of EPN Fig. 1. 

3. Questions and answers with a brief rationale 

3.1. Questions  

1 What is the most common factor associated with the development of 
emphysematous pyelonephritis?  
A Drug abuse,  
B Neurogenic bladder,  
C Alcoholism  
D Anatomic anomaly  
E Uncontrolled diabetes mellitus 

Answer: E. Diabetes mellitus is the single most common associated 
factor. Up to 95% of patients with EPN have underlying uncontrolled 
diabetes mellitus. Other reported factors associated with the develop-
ment of EPN are drug abuse, neurogenic bladder, alcoholism and 
anatomic anomaly.1 
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Contents lists available at ScienceDirect 

Visual Journal of Emergency Medicine 

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/visj 

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.visj.2021.101022 
Received 26 May 2020; Accepted 22 March 2021   

mailto:ataberk76@yahoo.com.tr
www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/24054690
https://www.elsevier.com/locate/visj
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.visj.2021.101022
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.visj.2021.101022
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.visj.2021.101022
http://crossmark.crossref.org/dialog/?doi=10.1016/j.visj.2021.101022&domain=pdf


Visual Journal of Emergency Medicine 23 (2021) 101022

2

1 Requires radical nephroctomy in all cases of emphysematous 
pionephritis.  
A Right  
B False 

Answer: B. It may not require radical nephroctomy in all patients. 
However, the consequences of serious cases are poor and require 
aggressive emergency treatment. In addition to percutaneous and sur-
gical drainage with systemic antibiotic therapy, radical nephrectomy is a 
viable treatment option.3 
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Fig. 1. Abscess and air compatible view in the abdominal tomography taken (Blue arrows). (For interpretation of the references to color in this figure legend, the 
reader is referred to the web version of this article.) 
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